Hart County Water & Sewer Utility Authority

Board of Directors Meeting February 16, 2009

The Hart County Water & Sewer Utility Authority met February 16, 2009 in the Hart County Cooperative Extension Service Building. Vice-Chairman Wade Carlton called the meeting to order at 6:05 pm with Secretary/Treasurer Larry Haley, Member Michael Partlow, Director Pat Goran, Legal Counsel Walter Gordon, and employee Kathy Breffle present.  Member Jerry Cleveland was absent.  Guests attending the meeting were Jerry Hood of EMI, Bill King of Woodard and Curran, Dwayne Dye, Doug Cleveland, Earl Ferguson, Clay Coley, William Barnes, and Jerry Cannady.
Approval of agenda 
Mr. Haley made a motion to accept the agenda and Mr. Partlow seconded it.  The motion passed 3-0.

Introduction of, and remarks by, invited guests 
Mr. Dye asked the Board to consider paying for the water and sewer lines being installed to Hart County’s Gateway Phase II Industrial Park.  

Bill King handed out to the Board some information about engineering services provided by Woodard and Curran.  

Mr. Cannady asked the Board to consider running a 2” water line on Melody Farms Drive since it was included in the contractor’s scope of work, even though there are no current requests for service on said road.

Approval of January 12th regular meeting minutes

Mr. Stafford arrived during this part of the meeting.  Mr. Carlton asked for a motion to approve said minutes and Mr. Haley so moved.  Mr. Stafford seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4-0.

Financial report  
Mr. Goran presented the financial information.  Mr. Stafford asked for a motion to accept the financials and Mr. Carlton so moved.  Mr. Partlow seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4-0.

Old business

Requests for water service - Bowersville Highway 

Mr. Goran explained that without permission from each property owner to install and maintain the water line on his or her private property, HCWSUA would have to get a DOT permit to run in the GA DOT right of way.  The Board agreed that if the necessary permission could not be reached from the property owners then HCWSUA should proceed with getting the necessary permits and installing the 2” water line in the GA DOT right of way.

Rocky Ford area CDBG project 

Mr. Hood presented a map of the designated area for the entire project and the CDBG grant areas.  He further explained that the project area would have potentially 160 new customers and that the CDBG grant must be applied for by April 1, 2009.  

Old 29 project
Mr. Goran presented two change orders for this project.  The first is for extending the water line an additional 950’ of 2” line and upsizing 1000 feet from 2” to 6” line to reach two additional residences that would like HCWSUA water service on Powderbag Creek Road.  The approximate cost would be $9200.  The second change order was to install a 2” line for 900’ on Bonner Road, which is a private road, to service two additional residences that would like HCWSUA water service.  The approximate cost would be $4300.  Mr. Stafford asked for a motion to accept said changes and Mr. Carlton so moved.  Mr. Haley seconded it.  The motion passed 4-0.  Mr. Goran updated the Board that as of Monday, February 16th, 84 people had signed up for water service in the Old 29 area.  Also, Mr. Goran gave a construction progress report.  

Southwestern system expansion 

Mr. Hood presented a map and explanation of this potential project.  He further explained a pre-application has been submitted to the ARC regarding grant monies and that the priority list from the Governor’s office should be announced on 2/25.  He explained that once listed on the priority list then the final grant application will be submitted.

Groundwater exploration program (including private well on Whippoorwill Circle)

Mr. Gordon commented on the different pricing agreements that the Town of Braselton had in options for installing and using wells on private property.
Level billing for seasonal water users? 

Mr. Goran presented a memo regarding his views on this and how other water authorities, cities and counties handle this situation.  The Board accepted this information and agreed to review the issue and establish a policy for future needs.

Future project prioritization

Mr. Goran presented his memo reflecting his thoughts regarding prioritizing future projects.  The Board accepted this information and agreed to review the information and discuss later.

Water referendum

Mr. Goran presented a memo regarding a RFP for engineering costs for a water treatment plant and the cost of building said water treatment plant.  Mr. Goran asked the Board to review and let him know any thoughts or questions they might have regarding this.

City of Hartwell’s 10/15 water purchase proposal (2/6 response to city enclosed)

Mr. Goran told the Board that copies of the following were in their folders: Hartwell City Manager David Aldrich’s 10/15 letter to Mr. Goran; Mr. Goran’s 10/22 letter to Mr. Aldrich; Mr Aldrich’s 2/4 letter (received 2/7) to Mr. Goran; Mr. Goran’s 2/10 letters to Mr. Aldrich about the Golf Course Road situation and the City’s water purchase proposal; Mr. Goran’s 2/16 thoughts on the City’s proposal, and; Russ Brink’s 2/16 letter to Mr. Goran.  Mr. Stafford expressed his concerns regarding pressure and fire flows if the City of Hartwell tried to supply water to the entire system.  Mr. Hood explained Russ Brink’s letter regarding issues with pressure and fire flows and the possible section of our system that could be served solely by Hartwell.  Mr. Carlton expressed his concerns about the minimum purchase requirements from Hartwell.  Mr. Carlton asked that HCWSUA calculate the amount of billed gallons in the section outlined by Mr. Brink.
Mr. Goran informed the Board of Hartwell’s encroachment into HCWSUA’s service delivery territory by extending their water line on Golf Course Road approximately 2600 feet to service the Hartwell Golf Course.  Mr. Haley suggested that we send a letter to the City of Hartwell advising them that HCWSUA is aware that they have installed lines in our service delivery area and how these situations should be addressed in the future.  Mr. Carlton suggested that Mr. Gordon draft said letter.  

Potential stimulus package projects

Mr. Hood presented the list of projects submitted to DCA and GEFA for stimulus funds.  Mr. Stafford expressed his opinion that installing water tanks should be a priority project over installing water lines.  The Board agreed to prioritize the list of potential projects.  Mr. Stafford expressed his concerns with an article in the Hartwell Sun regarding Hart County’s ideas for use of the stimulus monies and the idea of extending a waterline out Reed Creek Highway and Lightwood Road.  

New business

Election of Authority Board officers

After some discussion, Mr. Haley nominated Mr. Stafford to continue as Chairman.  The motion died for lack of a second.  Mr. Haley then made a motion to elect Mr. Carlton as Chairman.  Mr. Partlow seconded the motion.  The motion passed 4-0.  The Board decided to have all other positions voted on during the next meeting.  

Public comments 
Mr. Barnes made a comment regarding his desire to get public water service in the Rock Springs area.

Director’s comments

Mr. Goran reported that The Center of the World Rd project had been completed and tested and that the new customers were informed that they could now begin using the water.

Mr. Goran asked the Board their thoughts regarding tapping fees for duplex homes where the owner would like two meters.  The Board suggested HCWSUA make an offer to the property owner to pay 1½ times the current single ¾” meter tap fee.
Mr. Goran requested the Board’s permission to attend the Georgia Association of Water Professional’s Small Systems Managers meeting at Red Top Mountain in March.  He further explained there was no conference fees and that the only cost would be for one night of hotel and gas for a total of approximately $100.00.  The Board agreed that Mr. Goran should attend if the agenda for the meeting is of interest to HCWSUA.  

Mrs. Breffle announced that Governor Perdue appointed Mr. Goran to serve on the Savannah – Upper Ogeechee regional water planning council.  

Members’ comments

None made.  

Upcoming meetings - March 16th, April 20th 

Executive Session-personnel

Mr. Haley made a motion to enter into Executive Session and Mr. Partlow seconded it.  The motion passed 4-0.  Mr. Carlton made a motion to exit Executive Session and Mr. Partlow seconded it.  The motion passed 4-0.

Adjournment


Wade Carlton, Chairman




Larry Haley, Secretary, / Treasurer

